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SHELLEY SNYDER’S  PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE
Dear Members,

In this time of midterm (or final) exams I find myself longing for warmer weather and field season.  For me this brings to mind why the landscape is the way it is.  Who is around that would talk to my students about a burning issue.  Field experience and contact with the professionals who are in the trenches brings relevance to student understanding of the concepts we are teaching.

At the risk of preaching to the choir, I would like to encourage you to making geology (and the earth sciences) more for your students than a quick lesson on identifying rocks and minerals.  Reach out to your colleagues.   Offer to do joint projects that give authenticity to your class content.  Often I see earth science teachers in high schools teaching a class that they are not entirely comfortable with.  Ask your students why your state looks the way it does.  That’s where the excitement is.

I would like to encourage you all to consider being a mentor to a student or colleague.  In the May 2000 Geotimes  Dean A. McManus issues a call for mentors primarily in higher education.  I would like to extend that call to include teachers and student teachers in elementary and high schools as well.  Whether you are in public or private sector, education or retired, you can mentor another.  To mentor is to be an advisor, role model, coach and friend to a colleague.
In Vermont we have the Landscape Change Project out of the University of Vermont.   Dr. Paul Bierman has developed a website that archives historic photographs as well as offering opportunity for students (and every one else) to contribute to the website.   The website has historic photographs, current photographs of those historic sites and historical information about the photos.   The photographs have associated keywords making it easy to search for specific photographs.  Dr. Bierman has his students using the photographs to quantify landslides and river meandering.  Middle and high school students certainly can use the website for quantitative studies as well as qualitative studies.  For those of you who are not in Vermont, I encourage you to visit the site and develop your own landscape change.  I have found that students searching through an older relative’s photographs have more connection with the land.  Those older people can relate historical information that is important to local history.  Sadly, too often, this type of information is lost.  
Landscape Change Project:   http://www.uvm.edu/perkins/landscape
I hope to see you all at GSA in the spring.
Sincerely,

Shelley F. Snyder
PLANNING FOR THE NE-NAGT  FALL MEETING
For the first time in several years, we will be planning a “stand-alone” meeting for our section.  We are doing this because the NEIGC is meeting in Canada this year, which is too far for most of our section members to conveniently travel.

Thanks to VP Christine Witkowski for taking over the planning for this event, which promises to be first rate. The meeting will be co-sponsored by the Manchester Community College Science Department.   Tentative events….
Field trips and teacher workshops
DO YOU HAVE A TOPIC TO PRESENT?  WANT TO LEAD A FIELD TRIP?

Contact Christine  (see page one for address)

FOLLOWED BY a nice dinner with speaker.  
 (There is a great culinary dept. on campus so it should be good.)

PLEASE MARK YOUR CALENDAR --  SATURDAY, OCTOBER 13
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
SPRING LUNCHEON AT GSA
NAGT LUNCHEON at the Northeastern Section GSA Meeting at UNH, Durham, NH

Past President and VP # 2 Bruce Rueger has taken the lead in arranging a luncheon at NE-GSA

National Association of Geoscience Teachers Luncheon 
Mon., 12 March. $15 noon-1:30 p.m.
Note: NE-GSA early registration discount expires February 5th.  Web site is http://www.geosociety.org/sectdiv/northe/07nemtg.htm  for info and forms.
Here’s what’s happening at the NE-GSA for teachers:



K-12 TEACHERS PROGRAM  --  Monday, March 12
The K-12 Teachers program is sponsored by a grant from the Geological Society of New Hampshire and will provide reimbursement for part of teachers' workshop fees. The following workshops will be offered, two in the morning and a field trip in the afternoon. K-12 educational credit will be given, on site, for contact hours to participants requesting them. Cost for the two morning workshops, and afternoon field trip, is US$20 including lunch and transportation to Adams Point.

1. K12-GIS and GOOGLE EARTH. 
8:30 a.m.-12:15 p.m., James Hall, Rm 20 

A. GIS for Earth Science Teachers. Derek Bennett of the NHDES will provide a 2-phase workshop on Geographic Information Systems (GIS) for Earth Science teachers. Phase one of the workshop will cover the latest GIS technologies and how earth scientists currently employ GIS. Phase two will be a hands-on demonstration of ArcExplorer, a free GIS software package for every participant that may be taken and used in the classroom. Earth Science educators will leave the workshop with a copy of ArcExplorer, a few NH GIS datasets, and an understanding of how to use GIS in the classroom. 

B. Google Earth. In 2005, Google launched the revolutionary map service called "Google Earth." Building on previous Keyhole technology, it permits ordinary web-users to study the planet with sophistication previously available only on high-end graphics workstations. Declan De Paor (Worcester Polytechnic Institute) and Steve Whitmeyer (JMU) will introduce teachers to practical aspects of importing geoscience data into Google Earth. Topics will include virtual field trips, draping maps over the topography, adding text and graphics to place marks, and creating geological cross sections and 3D models integral with Google Earth. 

2. K16 Advancing Understanding of Ground-water Concepts Using Simulation and Role-Play in the Plume Busters Software. 
8:30 a.m.-12:30 p.m., James Hall Room 119. 

Plume Busters is an innovative, "hands-on" educational software package in which students take on the role of an environmental consultant and apply ground-water principles to solve simulated ground-water contamination problems ranging from pipeline spills to industrial sites. This four-hour workshop is designed to provide instructors with experience in using the software and its built-in assessment features in undergraduate environmental science, environmental geology, and hydrogeology classes. Attendees are encouraged to bring a laptop computer; and will be provided software and an instructor's guide free of charge. P. Allen Macfarlane, Kansas Geological Survey, [image: image2.png]


dowser@kgs.ku.edu, +1-785-864-2068 Fax +1-785- 864-531.7 

K12 GEOLOGY FIELD TRIP TO ADAMS POINT "What happened here?" 
1-4:30 p.m., departing from James Hall. 

Teachers will spend the afternoon on a Field Trip to Adams Point in New Hampshire's estuary Great Bay. UNH geologist, Peter Thompson will show participants how geologists "read" bedrock outcrops and record their observations to construct a geological map. Data collected will be related to GIS techniques, learned in Teachers Program Workshop 1. 

K-12 Teachers are also urged to submit papers and participate in Theme Session 22, "Innovative Teaching Methods in the Earth Sciences (Posters)," and Theme Session 25, "Google Earth Science: Geological Applications of Interactive Web-Based Maps."

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

FALL ANNUAL MEETING REPORT:
FALL 2006 ANNUAL MEETING, RANGELY, ME

SADDLEBACK SKI LODGE

The meeting was called to order at 6 pm, Saturday, September 30 with Newsletter editor and past president Richard Little presiding and recording.  A total of about 9 people were in attendance over the course of the 30 minute meeting.  

Section Business

 1. Treasurer Report

Archie “Bill” Berry submitted the following Treasurer’s Report:

(summarized here by RDL)
2006 Treasurer’s Report

Beginning Total = 
$5642.72

Deposits = 
$260  (from NAGT)

Interest =
0.67 checking account



9.90 savings account

Expenses 

Richard Little (newsletter)
$ 42.55

Service charge

$5.50

Ending Balance (09/25/06)  =  $5865.24

2.  TREASURER POSITION     Archie “Bill” Berry, our long-serving treasurer, has submitted his resignation.  After 30+ years of dedicated service to the New England Section, Bill has decided to let someone else step into the Treasurer position.  He has also recruited a volunteer from UMaine Farmington, geologist Julia Daly, who has agreed to take over.  Bill will work with the bank to transfer our accounts to Julia’s signature as Treasurer for the Section.  It should be noted that Julia will be joining NAGT as well as becoming our Treasurer.  (We have demonstrated that an effective strategy for recruiting new members is to promote them to a leadership position first.)

All of us who have worked with the New England Section’s leadership over the years will appreciate the bedrock commitment that Bill has demonstrated.  He deserves a hearty “thank you” from all of us for his outstanding service!

3.  FALL ’07 MEETING     The NAGT over the past 3 years has met in conjunction with the NEIGC.  The next NEIGC will be in Quebec.  So, it is probably prudent for us to plan a Section meeting that is separate from the 07 NEIGC.  Suggestions are solicited!  [editor’s note:  see above notice regarding Manchester CC]
4.  The spring (mid-March) NE-GSA meeting is in Durham, NH.  They will be doing an outreach for teachers.  
5.  As has been our custom, the Vice President position advances to the Presidency.  Shelley Snyder is our new President for the 06 – 07 term.  We need a volunteer for the 2nd VP position.  Bruce Rueger, former President in 04 – 05, has expressed an interest verbally….to be confirmed.  If there are any other volunteers, please correspond with any officer.  Past President Tom Vaughn will submit the Annual Section Report to the National, due soon.  Both Shelly and Tom were unable to attend this meeting.


6. The Outstanding Earth Science Teacher Awardee for ‘06 is Margo Murphy, 9th grade Earth Systems teacher at Georges Valley High School, Thomaston, ME.  Margo has a marvelous resume and has received many awards for her excellence in the classroom.  We are very pleased to select her.  Section members should be thinking about a recommendation for next year’s award.

No other business was conducted or discussed and the meeting broke up about 6:30.  

Our Saturday NEIGC – NAGT  field day was quite a success.  The weather cooperated and the Rangely area geology and topography is certainly exciting. The foliage was in full color.   Friday and Sunday were wet, however.  The Saturday NEIGC dinner at the Saddleback Ski Resort was excellent.  Did you know that Bill Berry bought the financially troubled Saddleback Resort and refurbished and reopened it?  Bring the family to ski Saddleback!.  It’s a beautiful spot, great lodge and lodgings, and as Bill Berry likes to point out: no high speed lifts which lead to slope crowding.  You can ski Saddleback and even on busy days, have the trail to yourself.
----respectfully submitted by Richard Little, 10/02/06
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
WANTED:  OESTA NOMINEE FOR 07.  Contact Newsletter Editor and OESTA chair Richard Little for more info.  Nomination form at www.nagt.org  (click on Awards)   [We would be especially interesting in finding a Connecticut winner for this year, to be honored at our Annual Meeting.]

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Kudos to our Past President, Tom Vaughn!
Lesley professor receives Science Educator of the Year Award

Lesley University adjunct professor Thomas Vaughn has been awarded the Massachusetts Science Educator of the Year Award for 2006 by the Massachusetts Association of Science Teachers (MAST). The award, which recognizes his outstanding contributions to science education, was presented to him last month during the MAST annual meeting in Worcester. 

	

	Lesley adjunct professor Thomas Vaughn


"This award was totally unexpected," said Vaughn. "When the letter arrived, I was extremely humbled and grateful to my peers for awarding me this honor.  Throughout my teaching career I have always kept student learning as paramount.  I am very pleased to accept this recognition for all the students who responded so positively to my teaching and learned significant lessons about the earth sciences and can make planet Earth a better place for all of us."

Vaughn, a Billerica resident, currently teaches an oceanography course at Lesley. He also earned a Certificate of Advanced Graduate Study in computers in education from Lesley in 1985 and received the Distinguished Alumni Award in 2005.

After a 33-year career as an earth science teacher in the Arlington Public Schools, he is now retired from K-12 education teaching and serves as an educational consultant and adjunct college professor at several Massachusetts colleges. For 11 years prior to his retirement, he was the lead science teacher at Arlington High School. He currently serves as an instructional consultant for Class Measures, a company that helps mid-career professionals change careers to become licensed classroom teachers in their areas of expertise.  

Vaughn received a B.A. from Mt. Carmel College in Ontario, Canada, an M.A. in geography from Boston University, an M.Ed in Educational Administration from UMASS Lowell, along with his Certificate of Advanced Graduate Study from Lesley.  He belongs to many professional organizations and is a frequent presenter at local, state, and national meetings. 

He received a national Presidential Award for Excellence in Mathematics and Science Teaching in 1999 and was honored at the White House by President Clinton. He was named a Tandy Scholar by the Tandy Foundation in 1996 and appeared in Time, Forbes, and Fortune magazines.  

ICELAND TOUR OPPORTUNITY.  This August 4th Richard Little, your Newsletter Editor, is leading a 13 day tour to a place every Earth-centered person needs to explore: Iceland.  The bus tour with Iceland’s GJ Travel, recommended and used by previous geology groups, will cover the “circle island” route.  More information can be found on this web site:  www.earthview.pair.com.  Cost is $4250 (over $1000 cheaper than similar tours) and includes most meals and 3 boat trips.  This tour would be excellent for teachers.  It is suitable for seniors, so while strenuous hiking can be accomplished, the tour is not an “adventure” expedition.  We need 2 more to meet our minimum, so please pass the word to family members or friends who might be interested.  Contact Richard Little at rdlittle2000@aol.com.
FINAL EDITOR COMMENTS:  

Have you gone to high speed internet yet?  I must say that after 6 years of “dial-up” I took the plunge and invested in the extra cost of Broadband.  Wow, what a difference!  I can actually use the internet now much more effectively for my teaching, specifically to bring in pictures to Power Point presentations.  I know most of you probably have been doing this for years and have gotten used to this, but, remember “the old days”? 
SUPPORT YOUR SECTION:  SEND IN NEWS, A BIT OF HUMOR, AN OESTA NOMINEE, ETC.  Thank you.  
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HUMOR!!   <><><>   HUMOR??


Did you hear this one???








"Two atoms walk out of a bar.  The first atom stops, turns to the second atom and exclaims, "Darn.  I left one of my electrons in the bar!"  The second atom asks, "Are you sure?"  the first atom replies, "Yes!  I'm positive!"








From the editor:


Hello! Thanks to the National NAGT office, we now have e-newsletters.  This is our first.  Hopefully this will be a cost effective and effective way to communicate.





Please send along information for our next communication which will have specific details on registering for the Annual Meeting in Connecticut.





Richard D. Little


Prof. Emeritus, Greenfield Community College, Greenfield, MA














